
Minutes of the Regular Board of Education Meeting of Hawthorn Community Consolidated District #73, Lake
County, Illinois conducted remotely due to the Governor’s Disaster Declaration dated January 7, 2022, and

Executive Order 2020-44 (EO 2020-44 re-issued 2020-07, as modified by 2020-33 and with the additions in EO
2021-76)

7:00 p.m. on the 16th day of February 2022

CALL TO ORDER
President Robin Cleek called the Board of Education meeting to order at 7:00 p.m.

ROLL CALL
The Board Secretary called attendance, and the following members attended remotely: Joel Finfer, George Fievet, Michael Engle,
Sonali Patil, Karl Borchers, Wes Polen, and Robin Cleek. Also in attendance were the Asst. Supt. of Business & Finance Ms.
LeeAnn Taylor; Asst. Supt. of Teaching & Learning Innovation Ms. Allison Stein; Asst. Supt. of Student Services Ms. Alicia
Corrigan;  Asst. Supt. for Human Resources Mr. Adam Palmer; and Superintendent Dr. Pete Hannigan.

RECOGNITION
No recognition at this time

PUBLIC COMMENT
A total of 27 public comments were submitted via email and 25 public comments were announced during this time. Public
comments were limited to three minutes each, and one hour total was allotted for public comment. Comments were read in the
order that they were received. All comments, including those not read, are attached to the meeting minutes.

Gwen Janzen
Emily Dorgan
MaryJane Wang
Linda DiGati
Laura Akers
Angela Espino
Susan and Joseph Townsend
Mike Marvin
Melisa Stephen
Curtis Buck
Simran Dang
Jen Glassman
Kim McAuliffe
Anne Bailey
Katie Ori
John Hetzel
Malgorata Milczarek
Jane Zhang
Jessica Kruswicki
Joy Levering
Alina Stukova
Nicole Stern
Ann Santori
William Callinan
Irina Kravtsova
Sandi Thomsen
Danya Sundh

ANNOUNCEMENTS
No announcements at this time
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PRESENTATIONS
Director of Instructional Technology, Mr. John Reid, presented the Library Media Services Project.
The school library and the district’s Library Information Specialists are uniquely positioned to implement Hawthorn District 73’s
collective commitments, meet the district’s goals, and improve the lives of all students in powerful ways. As the team works to
enhance the spaces and resources within the district’s library facilities, the district will move toward the goal of ensuring success of
the whole child by aligning with one of the core purposes of school libraries, which is to provide “equitable physical and
intellectual access to the resources and tools required for learning in a warm, stimulating, and safe environment.” The libraries
support the district’s work to be a high performing school district, performing in the top 10% of all schools, and closing the
achievement gap for all students in reading. The libraries ensure the success of the whole child by supporting the comprehensive
approaches and programming in place throughout the district. The team is currently working to align the Common Sense Media
Digital Citizenship materials with the Second Step SEL resource at the elementary level in order to reinforce the connection
between social emotional wellness and students’ online behaviors. All of this work will enhance the learning experiences in the
libraries. Next steps include determining professional development needs for library personnel, continue reviewing alignment of
library curriculum with standards, establish regular annual review of library philosophy and processes for continuous
improvement, and design and implement a tool to measure effectiveness of collaboration between Library Information Specialists
and classroom teachers.

DISCUSSION ITEMS
Vice-President, Ms. Wes Polen, reviewed section one of Policy, PRESS Issue 108 and Policy 7:270 Administering Medicines to
Students. Vice-President Polen asked Dr. Hannigan to speak on behalf of the policies related to the Superintendent and Board of
Education’s department. Some updates include legal references and footnotes for Policy 2:110 Qualifications, Term, and Duties of
Board Officers, have been updated to allow boards to meet remotely during a public health emergency, the board’s role in
conducting criminal background investigations, and continuous improvement. The policy, cross references, and footnotes for
Policy 2:20 Powers and Duties of the School Board; Indemnification, Policy 3:40 Superintendent, and Policy 3:50 Administrative
Personnel Other Than the Superintendent were updated in response to the General Assembly’s focus on resolving education
misconduct. Policy 6:20 School Year Calendar and Day has been updated in response to the State Commemorative Dates Act
adding Muhammed Ali’s birthday, naming the first full week of April each year as Autism Acceptance Week, enacting Juneteenth
National Freedom Day on June 19 each year, and permitting e-learning days to be used when a school is selected as a polling place
under the election code. Dr. Hannigan clarified that as of now, Hawthorn District 73 is not a designated polling place.

Vice-President, Ms. Wes Polen, asked Mrs. Alicia Corrigan to speak on behalf of the updated policies related to the Student
Services Department. The first policy (4:165) is a new policy created in response to the amendment of Erin’s Law.  This policy
outlines the school districts requirements to adopt and implement a Pre-K-8 evidence informed training for school personnel,
parents/guardians and students on child sexual abuse and sexual grooming. Parents will receive at least 5 days notice of the
program and be afforded the opportunity to opt their child out. The second two policies Education of Children with Disabilities
(6:120) and Suicide and Depression Awareness and Prevention (7:290) are recommending minor changes to align with current
school codes.  Lastly, policy 7:240 Administering Medicines to Students requires districts to determine if they will have a supply
of undesignated glucagon in the nurse's offices.  The District, in conjunction with their nursing consultant, is not recommending
the district to provide an undesignated supply of glucagon for the following reasons; parents have provided glucagon for the
students known to potentially require it at school, unlike Epipens, glucagon does not have a free-to-schools program, each
glucagon can cost up to $250 and has a 24-months expiration window, and given the location of Hawthorn District 73, emergency
personnel would be able to respond well within the required time frame to support a student requiring glucagon.

SUPERINTENDENT'S REPORT
Dr. Hannigan started his report by talking about Hawthorn’s response to the COVID-19 pandemic and where the district is going in
the near future. Since the beginning of the COVID-19 pandemic, the district has committed to following recommendations from
the CDC, Illinois State Board of Education, and Illinois Department of Public Health. The district has been very thoughtful and
deliberate in executing its’ plans to ensure a safe return to in-person learning for both students and staff that is the least disruptive
and sustainable. When updated guidance or recommendations were released, the district thoroughly reviewed them in coordination
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with legal counsel, updated and aligned their mitigation measures, and made a plan to effectively and safely implement the revised
mitigation measures across the Hawthorn system. District 73 has been prepared to make any needed adjustments, as demonstrated
throughout the pandemic based on our review of local health conditions and internal case counts. Ultimately, the district's job and
focus are to ensure high levels of learning for all; the district’s priority is to provide a safe and positive in-person learning
environment for all students. On March 5, 2022, the Governor’s Executive Order 2021-18, which requires the use of indoor face
masks for students, staff, and visitors on school property, expires. In anticipation of this, the administrative team is preparing a plan
to transition all schools to a mask-optional learning environment. Next Thursday, February 24, at the regularly scheduled Board of
Education meeting, he will present the District 73 plan and timeline for implementing a mask-optional environment to the Board of
Education and community. Additionally, the Joint Committee on Administrative Rules (JCAR) voted yesterday not to renew IDPH
Emergency Rules that mandated quarantines for students and staff identified as a close contact. These rules expired on February
14, 2022; therefore, effective immediately, Hawthorn will no longer require asymptomatic students identified as a close contact to
quarantine.
The health and safety of all students and staff will always be the district’s number one priority. Lastly, communication will be sent
out to the community Thursday, February 17 outlining everything that was mentioned tonight.

PRESIDENT’S REPORT
Board President, Ms. Robin Cleek started her President’s report by thanking all the Hawthorn administrators, teachers and staff for
everything they have been doing thus far to keep the students safe and learning in person. The entire Board of Education will
support the staff while the district transitions to the next phase of learning. President Cleek reminded the board to RSVP to the
March 9 IASB Lake Division Meeting and to submit their feedback by Sunday for Dr. Hannigan’s mid-year evaluation. President
Cleek ended her report by clarifying that the last board meeting was canceled due to some individuals not complying to the current
Hawthorn District 73 face covering policy. The Board of Education was unwilling to risk the potential problems that could arise
when people demonstrate a willingness to violate district policies that are related to health and safety.

ED-RED REPORT
Board member, Mr. Joel Finfer, reminded the board to RSVP to the ED-RED Legislative Dinner. There are things happening
quickly from the legislators. It is critical to pay attention and to respond to a legislator when ED-RED connects with the board.

SEDOL REPORT
Board member, Mr. Michael Engle, reported that SEDOL’s last governing board meeting was December 1, and their last executive
board meeting was January 27. The Board of Education approved the SEDOL resolution affirming the superintendent’s authority
related to pandemic operations for the 2021-2022 school year. The Board of Education approved an amended contract related to
the cost of student breakfast and lunch. There was a price increase identified as 10 cents a meal for breakfast and 31 cents a meal
for lunch. The pricing aligns with the COVID-19 national public health emergency waivers allowed by the USDA. The rates
remain below the reimbursement rates. Abbott labs donated thousands of dollars worth of supplies to be shared across the district.
The next governing board meeting will be on March 2.

KEY to 73 REPORT
No report at this time

SITE & FACILITIES SUBCOMMITTEE REPORT
Dr. Sonali Patil and CSBO, Ms. LeeAnn Taylor both attended a virtual meeting in regards to the energy commission's meeting.
There will be follow up discussions at the next Site & Facilities Meeting. She will report back to the board with any
recommendations at the next board meeting.

CONSENT AGENDA
7.1 Special Board Meeting Minutes 01/12/2022
7.2 Board Meeting Minutes 01/20/2022
7.3 Closed Session Minutes 01/20/2022
7.4 Personnel Report
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2  New Hires: Joseph Stark, SpEd Instructional Assistant, MN; Samantha Cook, Communications Specialist, DO

5  Resignations: Lauren Wolk-Williams, LBS1 Teacher, MSS, 1/24/2022; Emily Cole, 3rd Grade LOP Teacher, EN, 2/4/2022;
Rebecca Rocha, 5th Grade Teacher, TL, 1/31/2022; Bailey Cabrales, Nurse, HSYL, 2/17/2022; Karolina Borka, Payroll Specialist,
DO, 2/2/2022

2  Leaves of Absence:Lauren Marra, 5th Grade LOP Teacher, EN; Jeffrey Mazzuca, 7th Grade Social Studies Teacher, MN;

1 Change of Status: Krystian Krzyak, 1st Grade Self-Contained Teacher, DL

RECOMMENDED MOTION: Wes Polen moved that the Board of Education approve the Consent Agenda items as presented;
seconded by Joel Finfer.

Roll Call Vote: Sonali Patil, Wes Polen, Robin Cleek, Joel Finfer, George Fievet, Michael Engle and Karl Borchers.

Motion carried: 7 ayes; 0 nayes

CSBO, Ms. LeeAnn Taylor, had two action items on tonight's agenda that relate to the business department.  The Resolution
Transferring Funds from Operating Funds to the Capital Projects Fund of the District was the first action item that Ms. Taylor
explained. Ms. Taylor reminded the board of the different facility projects and the five-year plan that has been presented in
previous board meetings. This evening, the resolution to move funds totals $3 million dollars.

The TRS Employer Participation Agreement for the 457(b) Supplemental Savings Plan was the second action item on tonight’s
agenda. Starting this March, the plan is to offer a 457(b) retirement plan to all Hawthorn District 73 employees. The program
includes both pre-tax and post-tax options. Employers with TRS members are required to withhold contributions from any active
TRS  member that wishes to participate in this program.

ACTION ITEMS –
Resolution Transferring Funds from the Operations and Maintenance Fund to the Capital Projects Fund of the District

MOTION: Joel Finfer moved that the Board of Education approve the Resolution Transferring Funds from the Operations and
Maintenance Fund to the Capital Projects Fund of the District; George Fievet seconded the motion.

Roll Call Vote: Sonali Patil, Wes Polen, Robin Cleek, Joel Finfer, George Fievet, Michael Engle, and Karl Borchers.

Motion carried: 7 ayes; 0 nayes

Resolution to approve the TRS Employer Participation Agreement for the 457(b) Supplemental Savings Plan

MOTION: Joel Finfer moved that the Board of Education approve the Resolution to approve the TRS Employer Participation Agreement
for the 457(b) Supplemental Savings Plan; Karl Borchers seconded the motion.

Roll Call Vote: Sonali Patil, Robin Cleek, Wes Polen, Joel Finfer, George Fievet, Michael Engle, and Karl Borchers.

Motion carried: 7 ayes; 0 nayes

GENERAL INFORMATION
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1. Enrollment-Uploaded
2. FOIA Log, Dr. Hannigan reported that there were two FOIA requests received since the last board meeting that have been

responded to as identified in Section 9.2 of the Board Agenda.
3. Board Email Log
4. Media Clips-Uploaded

TOPICS FOR FUTURE DISCUSSION
No future topics at this time.

ADJOURN TO CLOSED SESSION
The Open Session of the meeting adjourned to a Closed Session pursuant to OMA exemption 10 section C and OMA exemption
one section C. President Cleek  read the motion(s) to adjourn to CLOSED SESSION for the purposes of:

● The placement of individual students in special education programs and other matters relating to individual students. 5 ILCS 120/2(c)(10).

● The appointment, employment, compensation, discipline, performance, or dismissal of specific employees, specific
individuals who serve as independent contractors in a park, recreational, or educational setting, or specific volunteers of
the public body or legal counsel for the public body, including hearing testimony on a complaint lodged against an
employee, a specific individual who serves as an independent contractor in a park, recreational, or educational setting, or
a volunteer of the public body or against legal counsel for the public body to determine its validity. However, a meeting to
consider an increase in compensation to a specific employee of a public body that is subject to the Local Government
Wage Increase Transparency Act may not be closed and shall be open to the public and posted and held in accordance
with this Act. 5 ILCS 120/2(c)(1).

President Cleek mentioned that the board does not anticipate taking any action following the closed session portion of the meeting.

With no further business to discuss, Wes Polen made a motion to adjourn to Closed Session, seconded by Geroge Fievet. Meeting
adjourned at 8:28 p.m. to the Closed Session. All in favor? Yes.

Motion carried: 7 ayes; 0 nayes

Respectfully submitted,
Jessica Flores

___________________________________ ____________________________

Robin Cleek, President George Fievet, Secretary

Date Minutes Approved:  _________________
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From: Peter Hannigan hanniganp@hawthorn73.org
Subject: Fwd: Thank you

Date: February 18, 2022 at 12:32 PM
To: Jessica Flores floresj@hawthorn73.org

Peter Hannigan, Ed.D.
Superintendent , Hawthorn School District 73
847-990-4200 | hanniganp@hawthorn73.org
www.hawthorn73.org
841 West End Court, Vernon Hills, IL 60061

Begin forwarded message:

From: Robin Cleek <cleekr@hawthorn73.org>
Subject: Re: Thank you
Date: February 8, 2022 at 9:47:24 AM CST
To: Sandi <sandithomsen1@gmail.com>
Cc: schoolboard@hawthorn73.org

Dear Ms. Thomsen:

The Board received your email. Thank you for sharing your concerns and support with us. We hope your family stays 
well!

Kind regards,

Robin Cleek
President, Hawthorn 73 Board of Education 

On Tue, Feb 8, 2022 at 7:09 AM Sandi <sandithomsen1@gmail.com> wrote:
As a mom of 2 in the district, Thank you BIG TIME for keeping the mask mandate. 

My daughter in 4th grade at Townline has an autoimmune issue with arthritis. I have non stopped worried about her 
in school and without masks, I wonder what would our future look like. Thank you for making sure we can worry 
less. 

Thank you to all for standing up for both our teachers and our students. 

Jessica Flores



From: Robin Cleek cleekr@hawthorn73.org
Subject: Fwd: Thank You

Date: February 18, 2022 at 10:53 PM
To: Jessica Flores floresj@hawthorn73.org, Peter Hannigan hanniganp@hawthorn73.org

Hi Jessica-

I forgot to mention to attach this one to the minutes as well. I don't think it was in the printed stack. Please remove all of
the replies below the original email before posting. Thank you!

Robin 
---------- Forwarded message ---------
From: Danya Sundh <danyasundh@gmail.com>
Date: Mon, Feb 7, 2022 at 5:07 PM
Subject: Thank You
To: <schoolboard@hawthorn73.org>

Dear Dr. Hannigan and Board of Education,

I just wanted to take a moment and thank you for continuing to implement the COVID mitigation strategies that help  to
keep our schools open. I appreciate you keeping the health and safety of students and staff at the forefront of decision
making. Knowing my kindergartner will be in a building implementing proper masking means a lot. I can’t imagine what a
difficult position you’ve been in over the past 2 years. Your time, energy and dedication are much appreciated!

Warmly,
Danya Sundh 

Sent from my iPhone
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